
1. Call to Order 

POLICE COMMITTEE 
AGENDA 

May 5,2011 
6:00 P.M. 

City Council Chambers 
1702 Plainfield Road 

2. Approval of Minutes April 7, 2011 Meeting 
3. Communication 
4. Old Business 

a. DU-COMM Dispatch Services 
5. New Business 

a. Agenda Memo Ammunition Purchase 
b. Agenda Memo DU-COMM Invoice Payment 
c. Agenda Memo Police Fleet Order 

6. Department Report 
a. Overview of Monthly Statistics 
b. Smart 9-1-1 

7. Public Comment 
8. Next Meeting Date 

Thursday, June 2,2011,6:00 p.m. City Council Chambers 
9. Adjournment 



1. Call to Order 

POLICE COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES 

April 7, 2011 

Item #2 

Chairman McIvor called the meeting to order at 6:01 p.m. in the Council Chambers of the Darien 
City Hall. Committee members in attendance: Aldermen John Galan and Alderman Poteraske. 
Elected Official Treasurer, Mike Coren, Staff members in attendance: Deputy Chief David Skala, 
Deputy Chief John Cooper and Officer Nick Skweres 
GuestlResidents in attendance: John D. Gonczy, 2228 Donegal Drive 

2. Approval of Minutes 
Chairman McIvor noted that the March 3rd Minutes that were included in the packet have been 
corrected with additions by Chief Pavelchik and asked if the Aldermen had any further additions 
or corrections. Alderman Galan commented that the corrected copy provided by the Chief should 
be the official copy posted on the City's web site. Alderman Galan made a motion to approve the 
corrected minutes of the March 3, 2011 meeting; the motion was seconded by Chairman McIvor. 
Minutes approved by a voice vote of two ayes, Alderman Poteraske abstained. 

3. Communications 
Alderman Galan stated that he had prepared a statement and intended to read it during the 
meeting. Chairman McIvor stated that it would be saved for later. Deputy Chief Skala stated 
that he had received a telephone calIon March 31 st from a Tara Hill resident requesting additional 
police presence in that area. No specific reason was given by the resident other than the high 
profile incidents that occurred in that subdivision during t.he last year. Deputy Chief Skala 
advised that this request was passed on to the patrol supervisors. Chairman McIvor commented 
as to whether that area had a Neighborhood Watch Program and Office Skweres responded that 
they had an existing e-mail system for communication. He has not received any requests for a 
Neighborhood Watch Program; however, he will look into the possibility of signs being posted at 
the entrances of the subdivision. Chairman McIvor asked about the accident that had occurred in 
front of the police department Tuesday, April 5th

• Deputy Chief Skala stated that it would not be 
in the police report as there were no major injuries and it appeared worse than it actually was. 

4. Old Business 
None 

5. New Business 
a. Marlboro & Lyman Stop Sign Request 

The Committee discussed a request for the installation of a stop sign at the intersection of 
Marlborough Lane and Lyman Avenue. This was in response to a hand written anonymous 
letter signed by a "concerned mom". Deputy Chief Skala advised that the installation of the 
stop sign is not recommended by the Manual of Traffic Control Devices and there were no 
crashes at the intersection to warrant a change. Alderman Galan added that the letter 
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Item #2 

indicated that this request was brought to the Public Works Department prior and he 
questioned if anyone had asked Director Gombac if he had any knowledge of this. No one 
responded to this question. The Committee felt that it would be best if this request was made 
known to the entire City Council during the Mayor's Communication at the next meeting. 
Chairman McIvor stated that she would make the Mayor aware of it since she will not be at 
the next City Council Meeting. Alderman Galan will be available at that meeting to provide 
any needed information. No action was taken by the Committee on this topic. 

b. Citizen's Police Academy Presentation 
Officer Skweres presented an overview of the 20 II Winter Session of the Citizens Police 
Academy (CPA). He prepared an outline that was enclosed in the packet. Office Skweres 
added that the next class is scheduled for September 22nd

• Alderman Poteraske confirmed 
that the overall cost of the academy was under $5,000 and Office Skweres responded by 
stating that this year's cost was less than 2009. Chairman McIvor questioned to whether the 
CPA would qualify for community service points; however, Office Skweres speculated that a 
classroom setting probably would not. He provided other options such as peer jury. 
Alderman Poteraske encouraged that communication of the next CPA be made through 
various venues such as school and park district flyers along with the existing City 
communication network. Officer Skweres confmned that this was already done. Alderman 
Poteraske additionally suggested that components of future CPA be video taped. Alderman 
Galan stated that he was impressed with the officer's presentations and the passion that they 
displayed during the classes. 

c. Agenda Memo Sumlus Property 
The Committee was requested to review and recommend City Council approval of an 
ordinance authorizing disposal of surplus property; namely two vehicles that were seized and 
forfeited to the City of Darien by the Circuit Court of DuPage County. The vehicles have no 
use in City service due to high mileage and will be auctioned on E-Bay or be disposed of. 
Tnere were no questions. Alderman Poteraske made a motion, seconded by Alderman Galan. 
Motion carried by a voice vote of three ayes. This item will be placed on the April 18, 2011 
City Council Agenda. 

d. Agenda Memo Ammunition Purchase 
The Committee was requested to approve the expenditure of budgeted funds for the purchase 
of department ammunition from Kiesler's Police Supply Inc. totaling $7,203.00. Alderman 
Poteraske questioned if this was within the budget to which Deputy Chief Skala said yes. 
Discussion followed regarding ammunition purchases being a component of the 
Investigations and Equipment Line Item 40-4217. Deputy Chief Cooper added that 
ammunition costs are anticipated to increase 12% and that there are inconsistencies in the 
timeline in which ammunition is received. This particular shipment was ordered over a year 
ago. Chairman McIvor commented that it seemed to be a large expenditure for ammunition 
and just wanted clarification for the public on what this ammunition is used for. Deputy Chief 
Skala stated that the ammunition is used for departmental firearms training which includes 
providing SWAT officers with ammunition for their training. Alderman Poteraske asked how 
many times officers are required to attend firearms training. Deputy Chief Skala 

2 



Item #2 

responded that the department schedules four shoots per year in which one is a required 
qualification shoot for all sworn officers. Alderman Poteraske also asked for a clarification 
on the locations of the firearms training. Deputy Chief Skala stated that currently the 
department shoots at the Lemont Police Department outdoor range and the Oak Brook Police 
Department indoor range, but he did not have exact costs at the meeting. Deputy Chief 
Cooper explained that other options are being researched and the pros and cons of those were 
discussed. Deputy Chief Cooper added that it would not be possible or cost effective for the 
department to have its own range. Chairman McIvor suggested the use of the Great 
LakeslFBI Range; however Deputy Chief Skala stated that logistically it is not practical 
because of the distance. A motion was made by Alderman Poteraske, seconded by Alderman 
Galan. Motion carried by a voice vote of three ayes. This item will be placed on the April 18, 
2011 City Council Agenda 

6. Department Report 
a. Overview of Monthly Statistics 

Deputy Chief Skala briefed the Committee on the police department's activities since the 
March 3rd Police Committee Meeting. Deputy Chief Skala reported that on March 23 rd a 
Westmont resident was arrested for two counts of armed robbery which resulted from the 
commendable follow up of the Detective Division. The arrest also cleared up a pending 
Downers Grove case. Deputy Chief Skala added that since the last meeting the department 
had made nine DUI arrests, however, there were no other substantial crime patterns. Deputy 
Chief Skala reminded residents to lock their cars while they are parked in their driveways as 
the majority of burglary to motor vehicles occur while the cars are not locked. Additionally, 
residents are reminded not to bring valuables into a public gym locker room and it was 
suggested they leave those valuables at home or in the trunk of their vehicle as locker break 
ins occur even when there is a lock on the locker. 

Deputy Chief Skala provided the Committee with the monthly update of the police street 
staffing. This is the scheduled five officers work with four officers concept. Deputy Chief 
Skala said that during last month's Police Committee Meeting the shift of January 17th 

through February 13 th had thirteen shifts out of a possible 84 shifts in which four officers 
worked the street. This was 15.5% of the time. For the purpose of this meeting the shift of 
February 14th through March 13th was analyzed. Deputy Chief Skala reported that during this 
shift there was an increase in that there were 25 out of 84 shifts in which four officers worked 
the street. This was 29.8% of the time. Deputy Chief Skala added that this increase could be 
attributed to three officers out on medical leave; two work related and one with an off-duty 
medical condition. Deputy Chief Skala provided a breakdown of the shifts. He reported that 
II of these shifts were due to sick calls, 7 were due to the on-duty injuries and 7 were due to 
the off-duty medical leave. Eight of the occurrences were on day shift and 17 were on 
midnights. The afternoon shift was not affected by this. 

Deputy Chief Skala told the Committee there were a couple of incidents during the patrol shift 
ending March 13 th worth mentioning. At the end of February there was a case where all five 
patrol officers were involved for the majority of the shift. For five hours there were no 
officers available and three hours one officer was only available. This occurred on the 
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midnight shift. Chairman McIvor clarified that there is always an option to override the shift 
manpower and to call in additional personnel. Deputy Chief Skala stated that it is unknown if 
an attempt was made adding that there possibly wasn't enough time. Alderman Poteraske 
said that if no one extra is called in then the shift supervisor is comfortable with the four man 
staffing. Chairman McIvor said that it has been understood that the staffing might fluctuate 
and be seasonally driven and said it would be helpful if the Committee got a quarterly review. 
Alderman Galan clarified that this particular incident occurred when there was five officers 
working and had nothing to do with the schedule five work with four concept. Deputy Chief 
Skala agreed, stating it was just a busy night. Deputy Chief Skala related situational incidents 
involving the transport of prisoners to county jail and the booking of prisoners. At this point 
in time, two officers are normally assigned to transport prisoners and conduct booking 
procedures. When these incidents occur that leaves only two officers to work the street. 
Deputy Chief Skala reminded the Committee that on May 2nd with the changeover to DU­
COMM, there will be times during the day that no one is in the station. Treasurer Michael 
Coren commented that there is an option of transporting prisoners at a later time when staffing 
levels are better. Deputy Chief Skala said that is an option. Alderman Poteraske questioned 
as to whether it is an option to use the auxiliary officers for transport and booking. Deputy 
Chief Skala said that it is not a normal procedure, but auxiliary officers could be used to 
transport prisoners, but they are not trained in booking procedures. Deputy Chief Skala added 
that the reduction in street staffing is not so much an officer's safety issue and officers are not 
expected to do anything unsafe regardless of street staffing. He added that it is more a 
coverage issue due to the size of the City. Chairman McIvor questioned as to whether there 
was data regarding the financial impact of the staffing guidelines. Deputy Chief Skala 
estimated that there was $7,100 in overtime savings in the shift that was discussed earlier. 
This reflected the net savings based on the unneeded overtime minus the amount of overtime 
caused due to four officers working i.e. officers called in. Deputy Chief Skala said that there 
is no question that money will be saved. He added that in the shift analyzed by the 
Committee last meeting there was about a $4,000 savings. Chairman McIvor said that the 
Committee's intention is to have the staffing decision based on a balance between money and 
other variables. Chairman McIvor requested that a quarterly report be prepared for the next 
meeting. She also stated that the whole institution of this staffing was to avoid lay-offs. 

7. Public Comment 
Alderman Poteraske requested to ask a question regarding a different topic, that being the status 
of the towing and booking ordinance. Deputy Chief Cooper responded that it was sent to the City 
Attorney and just recently been returned. Alderman Poteraske requested that the Chief make the 
decision as to whether to bring it back to the Police Committee or directly to the Council. 

Alderman Galan read his prepared letter that he had mentioned during the first portion of the 
meeting under communications. A copy of this letter will be included with the minutes. 

Chairman McIvor asked the audience if there were any additional comments, to which resident 
John Gonczy responded from his seat. Mr. Gonczy stated that he was troubled over the events 
during the election which forces him to take a second look at the police officers. He said that he 
received the political door hanger at his home. He was invited to the podium, but declined stating 
that he just wants to be more informed and will be back. 
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Alderman Poteraske stated that he spoke to several residents and there was a lack of clarity 
regarding the squad replacement program. He said that the reality is that only thirteen out of the 
twenty-seven police vehicles were going to be replaced with Deputy Chief Cooper adding that 
only the primary patrol vehicles were replaced. Treasurer Coren stated he feels that the issues are 
deeper than the squad car replacement, adding that he encourages the public to get involved 
because it is the Council's job to respond to the citizens of Darien. 

8. Next Meeting Date 
Chairman McIvor announced that the next Committee meeting will be on Thursday, May 5, 2011, 
6:00 p.m. in the City Council Chambers. 

10. Adjournment 
The Committee Meeting was adjourned at 7:09 p.m., motion by Alderman Galan, second by 
Alderman Poteraske, motion carried by voice vote of three ayes. 

Minutes Submitted by: Deputy Chief David Skala 

Approved: ____________________ ___ Alderman: ______________________ __ 
Date John Galan 

Chairman: _____________________ __ Alderman: ____________________ ___ 

Sylvia McIvor John Poteraske 
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Open letter to all Darien Police Officers 

The results of the recent city election are in and I'm saddened by the fact that there are a 
few police officers that are unhappy with them. I emphasize "a few" because I know 
there are many who saw through the charade presented by the other side. Regardless, I 
have no ill feeling or animosity toward anyone who expressed his or her right of choice. 
That is what makes this country great. 

What concerns me is that if the other candidate had won the office of Mayor, this Police 
Committee would have likely been watered down or eliminated. Had that happened it 
would have been the worst thing to happen to our police force in Darien. This committee 
was portrayed as the enemy of Darien police and/or the rubber stamp of the mayor. This 
is completely and utterly untrue. 

This committee has been a proactive voice in support of this police department, 
sometimes requiring heated debate to ensure that our officers' needs were understood and 
met. I can assure you that the chief and both deputy chiefs have gone to great lengths to 
ensure that every member of this committee understood the personal and professional 
side of every issue and concern of our police personnel. Please remember: it has been 
these elected officials that have held the belief that the Darien budget will not be 
balanced on the backs of our employees as other municipalities have done. Also 
remember it was this committee, Aldermen McIvor, Poteraske and myself, who fought 
for and won 13 new patrol cars for our officers all equipped with the latest technology. 
Even in these tight economic times, to the frustration and consternation of our harshest 
public critics we prevailed. 

I would encourage every elected official to participate in the Citizens Police Academy, as 
I did, to see first hand the passion, pride and professionalism of every officer and 
Sergeant that gave a presentation. I am confident that this committee will continue with 
new members, and I hope that all of you will take the time and effort to acclimate any 

However, it can't be one way. This committee needs input from every member of the 
force. I encourage all police personnel to participate in these meetings by showing up and 
speaking or picking up the phone and calling a member to voice your opinion. That is 
what it takes to find solutions to the problems Darien faces. You can choose to be part of 
the solution by participating or you can choose to be part of the problem by remaining 
silent and thereby endorsing an environment of negativity. Those that chose to 
participate in finding solutions, I applaud you. Those that choose to promote an 
environment of negativity I encourage you to find employment elsewhere. I say this as an 
alderman and as a resident that has the utmost respect for this police department and its 
personnel. I'm confident that will not be the course of action taken. There are too many 
good officers that have been incorrectly maligned by the actions of a few. You need to fix 
that. It starts with you. And it should start immediately. 

Thank you for the opportunity to serve you. God bless everyone of you for the selfless 
service that you provide to the residents of the city of Darien. I truly wish you the best. 
Respectfully, 

Alderman John Galan 



ISSUE STATEMENT 

AGENDA MEMO 
Police Committee 

May 5,2011 

Item#5a 

The Police Committee is requested to recommend City Council approval for the expenditure of 
budgeted funds for the purchase of ammunition from Ray O'Herron Company. 

BACKGROUNDIHISTORY 

The City Council, in the FYE2011 Budget, authorized the purchase of ammunition for the police 
department. The price of ammunition is dictated by supply and demand and the demand by the 
United States Government has substantially increased ammunition prices and severely delayed 
delivery to local law enforcement. The dollar amount of this expense exceeds the purchasing 
authorization of the City Administrator ($5,000, City Code 1-6-6) due to both the price increases 
in the marketplace and the unanticipated delivery of multiple orders. 

STAFF/COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION 

The Staff recommends the expenditure of $6,540.00 (Line Item 40-4217), for the purchase of 
this arrnnunition from Ray O'Herron Company. 

ALTERNATE CONSIDERATION 

There is no alternate consideration as delivery has been made. 

DECISION MODE 

This item will be placed on the May 16, 2011 Agenda for formal Council consideration and 
approval. 
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RAY O'HERRON CO. Fax 630*629*2677 Apr 15 2011 02;35pm POO~~~2 

ERRON Invoice 

llU.mc. 
523 East Roosevelt Road 

Lombard, JL 60148 
Tel: 630-629-26n 
Fax: 630·629·2682 

Suppliers of public safety equipment since 1964 

Sold To; 
DARIEN POUCE DEPAR1MENT 
1710 PLAIN~IE'LO RD 
ATTN; ACCOUNTS PAYABLE 
DARIEN, IL 60561 

Confirm To:SGT. JIM TOPEL 

CUstomer P.O. 

SGT. TOPEL 

ItemNumber 

04238 

Ship VIA 

OROFSHIP 

AMMO.40 SJ!.W,l80 GR., FMJ,50IBX 

STATE BID AMMO 

Ordered Shipped 

600.00 600.00 

·A SERVICE CHARGE OF 11/2% PER MONTH WILL BE ADDED TO INVOICE TOTAL 

IF PAID AFITR DUE DATE. 

·IF A PERSONAL CHECK IS REMITIED, SALES TAX (8.25%) MUST BE INCLUDED. 

Invoice Number: 0035697-IN 
Invol"" Date: 41112011 

Terms 

Order Numbe~ 0019551 
Order Da!e 3/18/2011 

Salesperson: OY 

CU5lomer Number. 60561FD 

Ship To: 

DARIEN POUCE DEPARTMENT 
1710 PLAINFIELD RD 
ATTN. SGT. JAMES TOPEL 
DARIEN,ll 60561 

NET 30 DAYS 

Back Ordarad Pnc;e Amount 

0.00 10.90 6,540.00 

Ne! Invoice: 6,540.00 
Loss Discount 0.00 

FJaight 0.00 
Sales Tax: 0.00 

Invoice Totat 6,S40.00 



ISSUE STATEMENT 

AGENDA MEMO 
Police Committee 

May 5, 2011 

Item5b 

The Police Committee is requested to recommend City Council approval of a payment to DuPage 
Public Safety Communications (DU-COMM) for dispatch services. 

BACKGROUNDIHISTORY 

The City of Darien is a member of DuPage Public Safety Communications for emergency dispatch 
services. Membership in DU-COMM replaces the Darien Area Dispatch Center. DU-COMM 
invoices its members quarterly for services and this expense is budgeted for in the FYEI2 police 
budget, Item 40-4325. The first quarter invoice from DU-COMM also includes a prorated share of 
expenses as dispatch services began on April 26, 2011, ahead of the May 1 st fiscal year. Thy total 
amount to be paid to DU-COMM is $89,110. 

STAFF/COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION 

Based upon the above information, staff recommends that the Committee recommend City Council 
approval of the quarterly payment to DU-COMM. 

ALTERNATE CONSIDERATION 

There is no alternate consideration. 

DECISION MODE 

This item will be placed on the May 16, 2011, City Council Agenda for formal Council approval 

AGENDA Police Committee DU-COMM 5-5-11 



DU-COMM 
DuPage Public Safety Communications 
600 Wall Street 
Glendale Heights, illinois 60139 
Phone 630.260.7500 Fax 630.924.9280 

The following invoice number must appear on all related 
correspondence, shipping papers, and payment records: 

INVOICE NUMBER: 14316 

Billed To: 

Darien Police Department 
1710 Plainfield Rd 
Darien, IL 60561 ORIG~NAL 

Ll _1_N_V_O_IC_E_D_A_:f_E_ .... ,,[·--l'E:OMS I May 01,2011 

CHRG DESCRIPTION FIXED 
CODE CHARGE 

:OO"Qtrly ... Prorated Shares 04/26/2011 "04/30/2011 4593 

iOO"QtrlY"'rQuarterIY Shares May" July 2011 84517 

I , 

I 
I 

I 
I 

! 
I 

QTY 

0.00 
0.00 

I 
I 

INVOICE TOTAL: 
Checks or Money Orders Payable to: DU-COMM 

NO CASH ACCEPTED 

INVOICE 

PRICE AMOUNT 

$0.00 $4,593.00 
$0.00 $84,517.00 

I 
I 
I 

I 
I I 
I 

! 

$89,110.00 



ISSUE STATEMENT 

AGENDA MEMO 
Police Committee 

May 5,2011 

Item5c 

The Police Committee is requested to recommend City Council approval of the expenditure of 
budgeted funds for the police fleet replacement. 

BACKGROUNDnITSTORY 

For FYE12, the City Council during its budget process approved a four year vehicle replacement 
program for the Police Department fleet. This purchase of thirteen (13) vehicles was accounted for 
and reviewed by the Council during the budget process. Staff now comes to the Committee and 
Council to order and purchase the vehicles. The total cost of the project (over four years) will be 
approximately $778,030.70; the FYE12 expense from line item 40-4815 will be approximately 
$212,500. The balance of the project expense will be financed. 

STAFF/COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION 

The Staff recommends that the Police Committee and City Council approve the ordering and 
purchase of the police fleet vehicles. (BACKUP) 

ALTERNATE CONSIDERATION 

The alternate consideration would be to not purchase police vehicles. 

DECISION MODE 

This item will be placed on the May 16, 2011 agenda for fonnal Council consideration and 
approval. 

AGENDA Police Committee Fleet Project 5-5-11 



TO: 

FROM: 

DATE: 

SUBJ: 

CITY OF DARIEN 

Police Committee 

Police Department 
MEMO 

Chief Robert Pavelchik 

May 3, 2011 

FYE12 Police Fleet Project 

Item5c 

The Police Fleet Project that was presented during budget discussion involves the purchase of 
thirteen new police vehicles: two passenger vehicles, one 4x4 SUV, ten police patrol vehicles. 

The ten police patrol vehicles targeted are the Chevrolet Tahoe Police Pursuit Vehicle. This is a 
two-wheel drive vehicle with a lower center of gravity than a conventional sports utility vehicle. 
It is designed to be driven like a police car including potential pursuits; the Tahoe PPV has been 
described as a squad car with a truck body on top. In examining police vehicles Deputy Chief 
Cooper recommends the Tahoe PPV as the classic Ford Crown Victoria squad car is no longer 
being manufactured by Ford. Ford's replacement sedan for the Crown Victoria police car is a 
modified Taurus that is not available for orders until March of 2012 and we have no pricing 
information for the Taurus. 

me Tahoe PPV and the Ford Crown Victoria have similar EPA fuel ratings, but when you take 
into consideration the hard acceleration and above normal idling of police cars, fuel economy is a 
minor consideration. The prevailing factors in choosing squad cars are room for equipment, 
room for officer and price. The Tahoe PPVs have a five-year/lOO,OOO power train warranty for a 
list price of $24,820.25 ($248,202.50). The Tahoe also has an advanced fuel management system 
that reduces cylinder use and fuel consumption during idling. I encourage the Committee to be 
observant of the Tahoe PPV vehicles in other police fleets (Woodridge, Lemont and Chicago to 
name a few). 

Today Deputy Chief Cooper called Landmark Ford Springfield looking for pricing information 
on the 2012 Taurus. The fleet sales rep informed Cooper that the dealership has 2011 Ford 
Crown Victoria squad cars on his lot today at a unit cost of $21,693.00 plus $185.00 delivery 
($218,780.00). The Crown Victoria has a five year/60,000 mile power train warranty. 

If we shift gears on this project and obtain ten 2011 Crown Victoria before they are gone from 
the dealer, we can save approximately $29,422.50 on the base vehicles and reuse equipment that 
is in our current Crown Victoria fleet. If the 2011 Crown Victoria is not available, then the 
Tahoe PPV is still the replacement plan. Please do not fall victim to "SUVitis", as the Tahoe 
PPV is not a gas guzzling extravagant vehicle, but a legitimate police work tool. 
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